PSO Crib Sheet 
 

Summary so far of PSO issues for regional transport in the Highlands and Islands.     

 

(1) It seems the only air or ferry PSOs which the Executive will impose (or extend) are those which had already been imposed before Nicol Stephen became Transport Minister at the start of the second Parliament in late Spring 2003 (i.e. air services for Barra, Campbeltown, Tiree - clearly this has to be checked, but it seems consistent with the known facts).  It looks like all this is coming from at least an implicit policy to not impose PSOs for regional transport.  

 

(2) The decision by the Minister Tavish Scott not to impose PSOs on air routes with residents discounts, saying "European regulation does not allow multiple forms of aid on one route" was based on either a misunderstanding or misrepresentation of EU regulations (there appears to be no such "European regulation") and one which has the potential to severely distort aid to vulnerable regions.    

 

(3) The decision to not impose PSOs on the lifeline ferry routes creates the danger that there is an arguable case that any subsidy to these routes will be vulnerable to being treated as illegal State aid. 

 

(1) The decision not to impose PSOs on lifeline ferry and/or air routes is virtually unique in Europe for any country that wishes to support disadvantaged communities in peripheral regions, and possibly indicative of highly successful lobbying by commercial operators. The custom and practice on lifeline ferries in EC countries is set out in the SE's own report by Steer Davies and Gleave at http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/69582/0017258.pdf, (Steer Davies and Gleave had noted that Scotland, Greece and Malta tend not to impose PSOs here, but the Commission was already concerned that Greece may be operating illegally, while Malta has temporary exemptions due to late entry into the EC) and the custom and practice in EC countries in air services is set out in the Cranfield paper  https://dspace.lib.cranfield.ac.uk/bitstream/1826/930/2/PSO-paper.doc
 

(5) For Gourock-Dunoon: the Deloitte Touche report on the route http://www.scotland.gov.uk/library2/doc15/fogd-00.asp co-produced by the Scottish Executive, CalMac and Western Ferries showed that two foot passenger-only vessels would have an estimated annual operating deficit of about £600,000 a year. By contrast, two modern bow and stern roro vessels would have an annual surplus of an approximately equal amount. Vehicle carrying vessels would considerably help reduce and even eliminate the annual subsidy needed to ferry foot passengers. This is legitimate and indeed to be encouraged under EC rules.  However, since the Minister has decided not to impose PSOs on this route, consistent with what now appears to be policy for all lifeline ferry routes, there may again be a prima facie case that any subsidy on Gourock-Dunoon may be judged illegal under EU rules.
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